Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

Form F-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Tritium DCFC Limited

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Australia (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 6770 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

48 Miller Street Murarrie, QLD 4172 Australia

+61 (07) 3147 8500

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Cogency Global Inc. 122 East 42nd Street, 18th Floor New York, NY 10168 (800) 221-0102

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to: Christopher Lueking Ryan Maierson Roderick Branch Latham & Watkins LLP 330 North Wabash Avenue, Suite 2800 Chicago, IL 60611 (312)-876-7700

APPROXIMATE DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF PROPOSED SALE TO THE PUBLIC: From time to time after the effective date of this registration statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.C. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.C. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933.

Emerging growth company

If an emerging growth company that prepares its financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Not Applicable (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell nor does it seek an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated March 10, 2023.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

\$500,000,000

Ordinary Shares

Preference Shares

Warrants

Rights

Units



Tritium DCFC Limited

We may offer and sell up to \$500,000,000 in the aggregate of our ordinary shares, no par value ("Ordinary Shares"), preference shares, warrants to subscribe for Ordinary Shares, rights to subscribe for Ordinary Shares and units consisting of any combination of the other types of securities offered under this prospectus from time to time in one or more offerings.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities. Each time we offer and sell securities, we will provide a supplement to this prospectus that contains specific information about the offering and the amounts, prices and terms of the securities. The supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus with respect to that offering. You should carefully read this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement and any documents incorporated by reference therein before you invest in any of our securities.

We may offer and sell the securities described in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement to or through one or more underwriters, dealers and agents, or directly to purchasers, or through a combination of these methods. If any underwriters, dealers or agents are involved in the sale of any of the securities, their names and any applicable purchase price, fee, commission or discount arrangement between or among them will be set forth, or will be calculable from the information set forth, in the applicable prospectus supplement. See the sections of this prospectus entitled "*About this Prospectus*" and "*Plan of Distribution*" for more information. No securities may be sold without delivery of this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement describing the method and terms of the offering of such securities.

INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES INVOLVES RISKS. SEE THE "<u>RISK FACTORS</u>" ON PAGE 7 OF THIS PROSPECTUS AND ANY SIMILAR SECTION CONTAINED IN THE APPLICABLE PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT AND ANY DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE THEREIN CONCERNING FACTORS YOU SHOULD CONSIDER BEFORE INVESTING IN OUR SECURITIES.

Our Ordinary Shares are listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market ("Nasdaq") under the trading symbol "DCFC". On March 9, 2023, the last reported sales price of our Ordinary Shares, as reported on Nasdaq, was \$1.66 per share.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2

, 2023.

-

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE	3
THE COMPANY	5
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	7
CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	8
REASONS FOR THE OFFER AND USE OF PROCEEDS	10
DESCRIPTION OF ORDINARY SHARES AND EXISTING WARRANTS	11
DESCRIPTION OF PREFERENCE SHARES	12
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	13
DESCRIPTION OF RIGHTS	14
DESCRIPTION OF UNITS	15
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS	16
TAXATION	17
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	18
EXPENSES	20
LEGAL MATTERS	21
EXPERTS	22
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AND AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS IN THE UNITED STATES	23

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, using a "shelf" registration process. By using a shelf registration statement, we may sell securities from time to time and in one or more offerings up to a total dollar amount of \$500,000,000 as described in this prospectus. Each time that we offer and sell securities, we will provide a prospectus supplement to this prospectus that contains specific information about the securities being offered and sold and the specific terms of that offering. To the extent permitted by law, we may also authorize one or more free writing prospectus may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus with respect to that offering. If there is any inconsistency between the information in this prospectus, as applicable. Before purchasing any securities, you should carefully read both this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus supplement (and any applicable free writing prospectuses), together with the additional information described under the heading "*Where You Can Find More Information; Incorporation by Reference.*"

We have not authorized anyone to provide you with any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any free writing prospectuses prepared by or on behalf of us or to which we have referred you. We take no responsibility for, and can provide no assurance as to the reliability of, any other information that others may give you. We will not make an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement to this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on its respective cover, that the information appearing in any applicable free writing prospectus is accurate only as of the date of that free writing prospectus, and that any information incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of that free writing prospectus. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates. This prospectus incorporates by reference, and any prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus may contain and incorporate by reference, market data and industry statistics and forecasts that are based on independent industry publications and other publicly available information. Although we believe these sources are reliable, we do not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of this information and we have not independently verified this information. In addition, the market and industry data and forecasts that may be included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, any perfectus, and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in this prospectus, the applicable free writing prospectus, and under similar headings in other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Accordingly, investors should not place undue reliance on this informat

Unless otherwise indicated, references to a particular "fiscal year" are to our fiscal year ended June 30 of that year.

References to a year other than a "Fiscal" or "fiscal year" are to the calendar year ended December 31. Unless otherwise specified, all monetary amounts in this prospectus are in U.S. dollars, all references to "\$," "US\$," "USD" and "dollars" mean U.S. dollars and all references to "A\$" and "AUD" mean Australian dollars. Any discrepancies in any table between totals and sums of the amounts listed are due to rounding. Certain amounts and percentages have been rounded; consequently, certain figures may add up to be more or less than the total amount and certain percentages may add up to be more or less than 100% due to rounding. In particular and without limitation, amounts expressed in millions contained in this prospectus have been rounded to a single decimal place for the convenience of readers.

We are an "emerging growth company" and a "foreign private issuer" as defined under SEC rules and will be subject to reduced public company reporting requirements for this prospectus and future filings.

Throughout this prospectus, unless otherwise designated, the terms "we," "us," "our," "Tritium," the "Company" and our "company" refer to Tritium DCFC Limited and its subsidiaries and references to "Tritium Holdings" refer to Tritium Holdings Pty Ltd. When we refer to "you," we mean the potential holders of the applicable securities of the Company.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION; INCORPORATION BY REFERENCE

Available Information

We file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. The SEC maintains a web site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information about issuers, such as us, who file electronically with the SEC. The address of that website is *http://www.sec.gov*.

Our web site address is www.tritiumcharging.com. The information on our web site, however, is not, and should not be deemed to be, a part of this prospectus.

This prospectus and any prospectus supplement are part of a registration statement that we filed with the SEC and do not contain all of the information in the registration statement. The full registration statement may be obtained from the SEC or us, as provided below. Other documents establishing the terms of the offered securities are or may be filed as exhibits to the registration statement or documents incorporated by reference in the registration statement. Statements in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement about these documents are summaries and each statement is qualified in all respects by reference to the document to which it refers. You should refer to the actual documents for a more complete description of the relevant matters. You may inspect a copy of the registration statement through the SEC's website, as provided above.

Incorporation by Reference

The SEC's rules allow us to "incorporate by reference" information into this prospectus, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, and subsequent information that we file with the SEC will automatically update and supersede that information. Any statement contained in this prospectus or a previously filed document incorporated by reference will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or a subsequently filed document incorporated by reference modifies or replaces that statement.

This prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement incorporate by reference the documents set forth below that have previously been filed with the SEC:

- Our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2022, filed with the SEC on September 22, 2022 (the "2022 Form 20-F");
- Our Reports on Form 6-K filed with the SEC on November 4, 2022 and March 9, 2023; and
- The description of our Ordinary Shares contained in our <u>2022 Form 20-F</u> filed with the SEC on September 22, 2022 and any amendment or report filed with the SEC for the purpose of updating the description.

All reports and other documents we subsequently file pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, which we refer to as the "Exchange Act" in this prospectus, prior to the termination of this offering, including all such documents we may file with the SEC after the date of the initial registration statement and prior to the effectiveness of the registration statement, but excluding any information furnished to, rather than filed with, the SEC, will also be incorporated by reference into this prospectus and deemed to be part of this prospectus from the date of the filing of such reports and documents. We may also incorporate by reference part or all of any reports on Form 6-K that we subsequently furnish to the SEC prior to the completion or termination of any offering by identifying in such Forms 6-K that such Form 6-K, or certain parts or exhibits of such Form 6-K, are being incorporated by reference into this prospectus, and any Form 6-K (or parts thereof) so identified shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus from the date of submission of such document.

You may request a free copy of any of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

Tritium DCFC Limited 48 Miller Street Murarrie, QLD 4172, Australia or +61 (07) 3147 8500

Exhibits to the filings will not be sent, however, unless those exhibits have specifically been incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any accompanying prospectus supplement.

THE COMPANY

Overview

We design, sell, manufacture and service proprietary hardware and associated software to create advanced and reliable direct current ("DC") fast chargers for electric vehicles ("EVs"). Our technology is engineered to be easy to install, own and use, and our compact, robust chargers are designed to look great on Main Street and thrive in harsh conditions. As of December 31, 2022, we have sold more than 10,000 DC fast chargers and have provided high-power charging sessions across 42 countries.

We are a technology provider that primarily generates revenue from the sale of DC fast-charging solutions. Our solutions are made up of core charging hardware, including embedded on-device firmware, and adjacent software platforms that let owners monitor and manage their assets. Our charging station hardware portfolio includes stand-alone chargers and distributed chargers, and our software products include Tritium Pulse Software and MyTritium Software. We offer ongoing maintenance services including the provision of spare parts, extended warranties, services outside warranty and a range of service level agreement options. We are currently focused on key customer types across the charging landscape, such as Charge Point Operators, Automakers, Fleets, Fuel Stations, Retail and Utilities, but our products are segment-agnostic and can be used across all target sectors. In the future, we also aim to address the emerging markets of heavy-duty vehicle charging and residential and fleet low-power DC charging.

Our principal executive offices are located at Tritium DCFC Limited, 48 Miller Street, Murarrie, QLD 4172, Australia. Our telephone number is +61 (07) 3147 8500. Our website address is www.tritiumcharging.com. The information on, or that may be accessed through, our website is not a part of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus.

We own or have rights to various trademarks, service marks and trade names that they use in connection with the operation of their respective businesses. This prospectus also contains trademarks, service marks and trade names of third parties, which are the property of their respective owners. The use or display of third parties' trademarks, service marks, trade names or products in this prospectus is not intended to create, and does not imply, a relationship with us, or an endorsement or sponsorship by or of us. Solely for convenience, the trademarks, service marks and trade names referred to in this prospectus may appear with the ®, TM or SM symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights or the right of the applicable licensor to these trademarks, service marks and trade names.

Implications of Being an "Emerging Growth Company" and a Foreign Private Issuer

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in Section 2(a) of the Securities Act, as amended, of 1933 (the "Securities Act"), as modified by the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the "JOBS Act"). As such, we are eligible to take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not "emerging growth companies," including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act"), reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation and shareholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved (to the extent applicable to a foreign private issuer). If some investors find our securities less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our securities and the prices of our securities may be more volatile.

We will remain an emerging growth company under the JOBS Act until the earliest of (a) the last day of our first fiscal year following the fifth anniversary of the date of effectiveness of our registration statement on Form F-4, filed in connection with the Business Combination (as defined below), (b) the last date of our fiscal

year in which we have total annual gross revenue of at least \$1.235 billion, (c) the date on which we are deemed to be a "large accelerated filer" under the rules of the SEC with at least \$700.0 million of issued securities held by non-affiliates or (d) the date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt securities during the previous three years. References herein to "emerging growth company" shall have the meaning associated with it in the JOBS Act.

We report under the Exchange Act as a non-U.S. company with foreign private issuer status. Even after we no longer qualify as an emerging growth company, as long as we qualify as a foreign private issuer under the Exchange Act we will be exempt from certain provisions of the Exchange Act that are applicable to U.S. domestic public companies, including, but not limited to:

- the rules under the Exchange Act requiring domestic filers to issue financial statements prepared under U.S. GAAP;
- the sections of the Exchange Act regulating the solicitation of proxies, consents or authorizations in respect of a security registered under the Exchange Act;
- the sections of the Exchange Act requiring insiders to file public reports of their stock ownership and trading activities and liability for insiders who profit from trades made in a short period of time; and
- the rules under the Exchange Act requiring the filing with the SEC of quarterly reports on Form 10-Q containing unaudited financial and other specific information, or current reports on Form 8-K, upon the occurrence of specified significant events.

We intend to take advantage of these exemptions until such time as we are no longer a foreign private issuer. We would cease to be a foreign private issuer at such time as (i) more than 50% of our issued voting securities are held by U.S. residents and (ii) any of the following three circumstances applies: (A) the majority of our executive officers or directors are U.S. citizens or residents, (B) more than 50% of our assets are located in the United States or (C) our business is administered principally in the United States. See "Description of Securities" for more information.

Both foreign private issuers and emerging growth companies are also exempt from certain more stringent executive compensation disclosure rules. Thus, even if we no longer qualify as an emerging growth company but remain a foreign private issuer, we will continue to be exempt from the more stringent compensation disclosures required of companies that are not emerging growth companies and will continue to be permitted to follow our home country practice on such matters.

RISK FACTORS

Investment in any securities offered pursuant to this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement involves risks. Before deciding whether to invest in our securities, you should carefully consider the risk factors in our 2022 Form 20-F incorporated by reference into this prospectus and in our updates, if any, to those risk factors in our reports on Form 6-K incorporated by reference into this prospectus and other information contained or incorporated by reference into this prospectus, as updated by our subsequent filings under the Exchange Act, and the risk factors and other information contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and any applicable free writing prospectus. The occurrence of any of these risks might cause you to lose all or part of your investment in the offered securities. There may be other unknown or unpredictable economic, business, competitive, regulatory or other factors that could have material adverse effects on our future results. Past financial performance may not be a reliable indicator of future performance, and historical trends should not be used to anticipate results or trends in future periods. If any of these risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flow could be seriously harmed. This could cause the trading price of our securities to decline, resulting in a loss of all or part of your investment. Please also carefully read the section entitled "*Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements*" included herein and included in our 2022 Form 20-F and our updates, if any, to that section in our reports on Form 6-K incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Some of the statements contained in this prospectus constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the federal securities laws. Forward-looking statements relate to expectations, beliefs, projections, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. Forward-looking statements reflect our current views, as applicable, with respect to, among other things, our respective capital resources, portfolio performance and results of operations. Likewise, all statements regarding anticipated growth in our operations, anticipated market conditions, demographics and results of operations are forward-looking statements. In some cases, you can identify these forwardlooking statements by the use of terminology such as "outlook," "believes," "expects," "potential," "continues," "may," "will," "should," "could," "seeks," "approximately," "predicts," "intends," "plans," "estimates," "anticipates" or the negative version of these words or other comparable words or phrases.

The forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus reflect our current views, as applicable, about future events and are subject to numerous known and unknown risks, uncertainties, assumptions and changes in circumstances that may cause its actual results to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement. We do not guarantee that the transactions and events described will happen as described (or that they will happen at all). The following factors, among others, could cause actual results and future events to differ materially from those set forth or contemplated in the forward-looking statements:

- our ability to realize the anticipated benefits of the Business Combination, which may be affected by, among other things, competition and our ability to manage growth profitability following the Business Combination;
- risks related to the rollout of our business and expansion strategy;
- our ability to obtain and maintain financing arrangements on attractive terms or at all;
- consumer failure to accept and adopt EVs;
- overall demand for EV charging and the potential for reduced demand if governmental rebates, tax credits and other financial incentives are reduced, modified or eliminated;
- the possibility that our technology and products could have undetected defects or errors;
- our ability to manage growth;
- our estimates of expenses, ongoing losses, future revenue, capital requirements and needs for or ability to obtain additional financing;
- the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic or other adverse public health developments on our business;
- the effects of competition on our future business;
- the volatility of currency exchange rates;
- the impact of and changes in governmental regulations or the enforcement thereof, tax laws and rates, accounting guidance and similar matters in regions in which we operate or will operate in the future;
- potential litigation, governmental or regulatory proceedings, investigations or inquiries involving us, including in relation to the Business Combination;
- inability to remediate material weaknesses in internal control over financial reporting and failure to maintain an effective system of internal controls, and the inability to accurately or timely report our financial condition or results of operations;
- failure to maintain an effective system of internal control over financial reporting, and loss of securityholder confidence in our financial and other public reporting from the inability to accurately report our financial results or prevent fraud;

- changes in personnel and availability of qualified personnel;
- environmental uncertainties and risks related to adverse weather conditions and natural disasters;
- potential write-downs, write-offs, restructuring and impairment or other charges required to be taken by us subsequent to the Business Combination;
- higher costs as a result of being a public company;
- general economic uncertainty;
- the ability to maintain the listing of our securities on Nasdaq;
- the limited experience of certain members of our management team in operating a public company in the United States; and
- the volatility of the market price and liquidity of our securities.

While forward-looking statements reflect our good faith beliefs, they are not guarantees of future performance. We disclaim any obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement to reflect changes in underlying assumptions or factors, new information, data or methods, future events or other changes after the date of this prospectus, except as required by applicable law. For a further discussion of these and other factors that could cause our future results, performance or transactions to differ significantly from those expressed in any forward-looking statement, please see the section entitled "*Risk Factors*" in our 2022 Form 20-F incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You should not place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements, which are based only on information currently available to us (or to third parties making the forward-looking statements). You should also carefully consider the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section in connection with the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus and any subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements that may be issued by us or persons acting on our behalf.

REASONS FOR THE OFFER AND USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from the sale of the securities as set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement.

DESCRIPTION OF ORDINARY SHARES AND EXISTING WARRANTS

Our authorized share capital consists of 171,519,021 Ordinary Shares, no par value. Our Ordinary Shares are not redeemable and do not have any preemptive rights.

In connection with the Business Combination that closed on January 13, 2022, we issued 21,783,259 existing warrants, each entitling its holder to purchase one Ordinary Share at an initial exercise price equal to \$11.50 per share, which was adjusted to \$6.90 per share pursuant to Section 4.3 of the Warrant Agreement by and between DCRN and the warrant agent party thereto.

As of March 1, 2023, we had 156,310,918 Ordinary Shares issued and 9,268,131 existing warrants issued. Our Ordinary Shares and existing warrants are listed on Nasdaq under the symbols "DCFC" and "DCFCW," respectively.

For a description of our Ordinary Shares and existing warrants, including the rights and obligations attached thereto, please refer to Exhibit 4.5 hereto, which is incorporated by reference herein.

DESCRIPTION OF PREFERENCE SHARES

The description set forth below is only a summary and is not complete. For more information regarding the preference shares which may be offered by this prospectus, please refer to the applicable prospectus supplement and our Constitution, which is incorporated by reference as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Our Constitution contains provisions that authorize us to issue preference shares, including in accordance with the terms set out in the Schedule to our Constitution. The terms of preference shares set out in the Schedule to our Constitution provide our directors with discretion to issue preference shares with certain rights, including with regards to rights (i) to receive dividends (which may include the right to receive preferential or cumulative dividends), (ii) to distributions made on a winding up, and (iii) to be convertible into Ordinary Shares, at such price or prices or at such rates of conversion and with such adjustments as may be determined by our board of directors. We may authorize the issuance of preference shares with rights that could adversely affect the rights of the holders of our Ordinary Shares. The issuance of preference shares, while providing flexibility in connection with possible acquisitions and other corporate purposes, could, among other things, have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company and may adversely affect the market price of our Ordinary Shares and the rights of the holders of our Ordinary Shares.

12	-1	~
	1	

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

Issuable Warrants

We may issue warrants for the purchase of shares of our Ordinary Shares. We may issue warrants independently or together with other securities, and the warrants may be attached to or separate from any offered securities. Each series of warrants will be issued under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between us and the investors or a warrant agent. The following summary of material provisions of the warrants and warrant agreements are subject to, and qualified in their entirety by reference to, all the provisions of the warrant agreement and warrant certificate applicable to a particular series of warrants. The terms of any warrants offered under a prospectus supplement may differ from the terms described below. We urge you to read the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, as well as the complete warrant agreements and warrant certificates that contain the terms of the warrants.

The particular terms of any issue of warrants will be described in the prospectus supplement relating to the issue. Those terms may include:

- the number of shares of Ordinary Shares purchasable upon the exercise of warrants to purchase such shares and the price at which such number of shares may be purchased upon such exercise;
- the date, if any, on and after which the warrants and the related Ordinary Shares will be separately transferable;
- the terms of any rights to redeem or call the warrants;
- the date on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence and the date on which the right will expire;
- Australian and United States federal income tax consequences applicable to the warrants; and
- any additional terms of the warrants, including terms, procedures, and limitations relating to the exchange, exercise and settlement of the warrants.

Holders of equity warrants will not be entitled:

- to vote, consent or receive dividends;
- · receive notice as shareholders with respect to any meeting of shareholders for the election of our directors or any other matter; or
- exercise any rights as shareholders of DCFC.

Each warrant will entitle its holder to purchase the number of Ordinary Shares at the exercise price set forth in, or calculable as set forth in, the applicable prospectus supplement. Unless we otherwise specify in the applicable prospectus supplement, holders of the warrants may exercise the warrants at any time up to the specified time on the expiration date that we set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void.

A holder of warrant certificates may exchange them for new warrant certificates of different denominations, present them for registration of transfer and exercise them at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement. Until any warrants to purchase Ordinary Shares are exercised, the holders of the warrants will not have any rights of holders of the underlying common stock, including any rights to receive dividends or payments upon any liquidation, dissolution or winding up on the Ordinary common stock, if any.

DESCRIPTION OF RIGHTS

The following summary description of the rights to subscribe for Ordinary Shares (the "Rights"), and any description of rights in the applicable prospectus supplement, does not purport to be complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, the applicable rights agreement and provisions of the certificate evidencing the Rights that will be filed with the SEC in connection with the offering of such Rights.

The Company may issue Rights that the Company may offer to its securityholders from time to time. The Rights may or may not be transferable by the persons purchasing or receiving the Rights. In connection with any Rights offering, the Company may enter into a standby underwriting or other arrangement with one or more underwriters or other persons pursuant to which such underwriters or other persons would purchase any offered Securities remaining unsubscribed for after such Rights offering.

Each series of Rights will be issued under a separate rights agent agreement to be entered into between the Company and a bank or trust company, as rights agent, that the Company will name in the applicable prospectus supplement. The rights agent will act solely as the Company's agent in connection with the Rights and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders of rights certificates or beneficial owners of Rights.

The prospectus supplement relating to any Rights that the Company may offer from time to time will describe specific terms relating to the offering, including, among other matters:

- the title of the Rights;
- the date of determining the securityholders entitled to the Rights distribution;
- the aggregate number of Rights issued and the aggregate number of Ordinary Shares purchasable upon exercise of the Rights;
- the exercise price;
- the date on which the Rights become exercisable and the date on which the Rights will expire;
- the extent to which the Rights include an over-subscription privilege with respect to unsubscribed Securities;
- if applicable, a discussion of the material Australian and/or United States federal income tax considerations applicable to the issuance or exercise of such Rights;
- if applicable, the material terms of any standby underwriting or other purchase arrangement that the Company may enter into in connection with the Rights offering; and
- the material terms of the Rights, including terms, transferability, conditions to completion of the Rights offering, procedures and limitation relating to the exchange and exercise of such Rights.

Each Right would entitle the holder of the Rights to subscribe for cash the principal amount of Ordinary Shares at the exercise price set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Rights may be exercised at any time up to the close of business on the expiration date for the Rights provided in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, all unexercised Rights will become void (unless subject to subscription by another third party pursuant to the terms of such rights offering as described in the relevant prospectus supplement).

If less than all of the Rights issued in any Rights offering are exercised, the Company may offer any unsubscribed Securities directly to persons other than the Company's securityholders, to or through agents, underwriters or dealers or through a combination of such methods, including pursuant to standby arrangements, as described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

We may issue units consisting of any combination of the other types of securities offered under this prospectus in one or more series. We may evidence each series of units by unit certificates that we will issue under a separate agreement. We may enter into unit agreements with a unit agent. Each unit agent will be a bank or trust company that we select. We will indicate the name and address of the unit agent in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to a particular series of units.

The following description, together with the additional information included in any applicable prospectus supplement, summarizes the general features of the units that we may offer under this prospectus. You should read any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you related to the series of units being offered, as well as the complete unit agreements that contain the terms of the units. Specific unit agreements will contain additional important terms and provisions and we will file as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, or will incorporate by reference from another report that we file with the SEC, the form of each unit agreement relating to units offered under this prospectus.

If we offer any units, certain terms of that series of units will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, including, without limitation, the following, as applicable:

- the title of the series of units;
- identification and description of the separate constituent securities comprising the units;
- the price or prices at which the units will be issued;
- the date, if any, on and after which the constituent securities comprising the units will be separately transferable;
- a discussion of certain Australian and United States federal income tax considerations applicable to the units; and
- any other terms of the units and their constituent securities.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Loans Payable to St. Baker Energy Affiliates

On November 18, 2022, Sunset Power Pty Ltd, an affiliate of St Baker Energy Pty Ltd, agreed to provide the full \$10.0 million commitment for the Accordion Facility as the Accordion Facility lender.

For additional information regarding the LNSA and the Accordion Facility, see "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Liquidity and Capital Resources — Sources of Liquidity" and "Major Shareholders and Related Party Transactions" in the 2022 Form 20-F.

On December 23, 2022, we entered into a secured term loan facility with Sunset Power Pty Ltd as trustee of St Baker Family Trust, under which we borrowed an aggregate principal amount of \$20.0 million. The outstanding balance of the secured term loan facility at December 31, 2022 was \$19.6 million.

TAXATION

Material tax consequences relating to the purchase, ownership and disposition of any of the securities registered by this prospectus will be set forth in any applicable prospectus supplement relating to the offering of such securities.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities from time to time pursuant to underwritten public offerings, negotiated transactions, block trades or a combination of these methods or through underwriters or dealers, through agents and/or directly to one or more purchasers. The securities may be distributed from time to time in one or more transactions:

- at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- at prices related to such prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

Each time that we sell securities covered by this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement or supplements that will describe the method of distribution and set forth the terms and conditions of the offering of such securities, including the offering price of the securities and the proceeds to us, if applicable.

Offers to purchase the securities being offered by this prospectus may be solicited directly. Agents may also be designated to solicit offers to purchase the securities from time to time. Any agent involved in the offer or sale of our securities will be identified in a prospectus supplement.

If a dealer is utilized in the sale of the securities being offered by this prospectus, the securities will be sold to the dealer, as principal. The dealer may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by the dealer at the time of resale.

If an underwriter is utilized in the sale of the securities being offered by this prospectus, an underwriting agreement will be executed with the underwriter at the time of sale and the name of any underwriter will be provided in the prospectus supplement that the underwriter will use to make resales of the securities to the public. In connection with the sale of the securities, we or the purchasers of securities for whom the underwriter may act as agent, may compensate the underwriter in the form of underwriting discounts or commissions. The underwriter may sell the securities to or through dealers, and those dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters and/or commissions from the purchasers for which they may act as agent. Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, an agent will be acting on a best efforts basis and a dealer will purchase securities as a principal, and may then resell the securities at varying prices to be determined by the dealer.

Any compensation paid to underwriters, dealers or agents in connection with the offering of the securities, and any discounts, concessions or commissions allowed by underwriters to participating dealers will be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement. Underwriters, dealers and agents participating in the distribution of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act and any discounts and commissions received by them and any profit realized by them on resale of the securities may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions. We may enter into agreements to indemnify underwriters, dealers and agents against civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments they may be required to make in respect thereof and to reimburse those persons for certain expenses.

Any Ordinary Shares will be listed on Nasdaq, but any other securities may or may not be listed on a national securities exchange. To facilitate the offering of securities, certain persons participating in the offering may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the securities. This may include over-allotments or short sales of the securities, which involve the sale by persons participating in the offering of more securities than were sold to them. In these circumstances, these persons would cover such over-allotments or short positions by making purchases in the open market or by exercising their over-allotment option, if any. In addition, these persons may stabilize or maintain the price of the securities by bidding for or

purchasing securities in the open market or by imposing penalty bids, whereby selling concessions allowed to dealers participating in the offering may be reclaimed if securities sold by them are repurchased in connection with stabilization transactions. The effect of these transactions may be to stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market. These transactions may be discontinued at any time.

We may engage in at the market offerings into an existing trading market in accordance with Rule 415(a)(4) under the Securities Act. In addition, we may enter into derivative transactions with third parties, or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement so indicates, in connection with those derivatives, the third parties may sell securities covered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, including in short sale transactions. If so, the third party may use securities pledged by us or borrowed from us or others to settle those sales or to close out any related open borrowings of shares, and may use securities received from us in settlement of those derivatives to close out any related open borrowings of shares. The third party in such sale transactions will be an underwriter and, if not identified in this prospectus, will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement (or a post-effective amendment). In addition, we may otherwise loan or pledge securities to a financial institution or other third party that in turn may sell the securities short using this prospectus and an applicable prospectus supplement. Such financial institution or other third party may transfer its economic short position to investors in our securities or in connection with a concurrent offering of other securities.

The specific terms of any lock-up provisions in respect of any given offering will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

The underwriters, dealers and agents may engage in transactions with us, or perform services for us, in the ordinary course of business for which they receive compensation.

EXPENSES

The following table sets forth the expenses (other than underwriting discounts and commissions or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters' or agents' compensation, if any) expected to be incurred by us in connection with a possible offering of the securities registered under the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

SEC Registration Fee	\$55,100
FINRA filing fee	*
Legal fees	*
Accountants' fees and expenses	*
Printing expenses	*
Transfer agent fees and expenses	*
Miscellaneous	*
Total	*

* Estimated fees and expenses are not presently known. If required, to be provided by a prospectus supplement or as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 6-K that is incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

LEGAL MATTERS

Corrs Chambers Westgarth, Australian counsel to the Company, has provided a legal opinion for the Company regarding the validity of the Ordinary Shares and Preference Shares offered by this prospectus and regarding the validity of the Warrants, Rights and Units, in each case where issued under agreements governed by Australian law, offered by this prospectus. Latham & Watkins LLP, U.S. counsel to the Company, has provided a legal opinion for the Company regarding the validity of the Warrants, Rights and Units, in each case where issued under agreements governed by L.S. law, offered by this prospectus.

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this Prospectus by reference to the Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended June 30, 2022 (which contains an explanatory paragraph relating to Tritium DCFC Limited's ability to continue as a going concern as described in Note 1 to the financial statements) have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AND AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS IN THE UNITED STATES

We are a public limited company organized under the laws of Australia. As a result, the rights of holders of our Ordinary Shares will be governed by Australian law and our constitution. The rights of shareholders under Australian law may differ from the rights of shareholders of companies incorporated in other jurisdictions. A substantial amount of our assets are located outside the United States. As a result, it may be difficult for investors to enforce in the United States judgments obtained in U.S. courts against us based on the civil liability provisions of the U.S. securities laws. It is doubtful whether courts in Australia will enforce judgments obtained in other jurisdictions, including the United States, against us or our directors or officers under the securities laws of those jurisdictions or entertain actions in Australia against us or our directors or officers under the securities laws of other jurisdictions.

Our registered address in Australia is c/o Tritium DCFC Limited, 48 Miller Street, Murarrie, QLD 4172, Australia.

We have irrevocably appointed Cogency Global Inc. as our agent to receive service of process in any action against us in any U.S. federal or state court arising out of this offering or any purchase or sale of securities in connection with this offering. The address of our agent is 122 E 42nd St., 18th Floor, New York, New York 10168.

Our authorized representative in the United States for this offering as required pursuant to Section 6(a) of the Securities Act is Cogency Global Inc., 22 East 42nd Street, 18th Floor New York, NY 10168.

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 8. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Australian law. Australian law provides that a company or a related body corporate of the company may provide for indemnification of a person as an officer or auditor of the company, except to the extent of any of the following liabilities incurred as an officer or auditor of the company:

- a liability owed to the company or a related body corporate of the company;
- a liability for a pecuniary penalty order made under section 1317G or a compensation order under section 961M, 1317HA, 1317HB, 1317HE or 1317HE of the Corporations Act; or
- a liability that is owed to someone other than the company or a related body corporate of the company and did not arise out of conduct in good faith.

Australian law provides that a company or related body corporate of the company must not indemnify a person against legal costs incurred in defending an action for a liability incurred as an officer or auditor of the company if the costs are incurred:

- in defending or resisting proceedings in which the officer or director is found to have a liability for which they cannot be indemnified as set out above;
- in defending or resisting criminal proceedings in which the person is found guilty;
- in defending or resisting proceedings brought by the ASIC or a liquidator for a court order if the grounds for making the order are found by the court to have been established (except costs incurred in responding to actions taken by the ASIC or a liquidator as part of an investigation before commencing proceedings for the court order); or
- in connection with proceedings for relief to the officer or a director under the Corporations Act, in which the court denies the relief.

Constitution. Our constitution provides, to the extent permitted by and subject to any applicable law, for the indemnification of each director, secretary and officer of our company, or a subsidiary of our company against any liability incurred by that person in such capacity, and for any legal costs incurred in defending or resisting (or otherwise in connection with) proceedings, whether civil or criminal or of an administrative or investigatory nature, in which the person becomes involved because of that capacity.

SEC Position. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling our company pursuant to the foregoing provisions, our company has been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

Item 9.

Exhibits

Incorporated by Reference Exhibit Filing **Exhibit Description** Number Form File No. Exhibit Date 1.1** Form of Underwriting Agreement. 2.1 Business Combination Agreement, dated May 25, 2021 by and among Decarbonization F-4 333-259793 2.1 09/24/21 Plus Acquisition Corporation II, Tritium Holdings Pty Ltd, Tritium DCFC Limited and Hulk Merger Sub, Inc. 2.2 First Amendment to the Business Combination Agreement, dated July 27, 2021 by and F-4 333-259793 2.2 09/24/21 among Decarbonization Plus Acquisition Corporation II, Tritium Holdings Pty Ltd, Tritium DCFC Limited and Hulk Merger Sub, Inc. 3.1 Constitution of Tritium DCFC Limited. F-1 3.1 07/08/22 333-262681 4.1 F-1 333-262681 4.4 02/11/22 Specimen Ordinary Share Certificate. 4.2** Form of Warrant Agreement. 4.3** Form of Rights Agreement. 4.4** Form of Unit Agreement. 4.5 **Description of Securities** 20-F 001-41226 2.1 9/22/2022 5.1* Opinion of Corrs Chambers Westgarth. 5.2* Opinion of Latham & Watkins LLP. 23.1* Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers, independent registered public accounting firm. 23.2* Consent of Corrs Chambers Westgarth (included in Exhibit 5.1). 23.3* Consent of Latham & Watkins LLP (included in Exhibit 5.2). Power of Attorney (included on the signature page hereto). 24.1* Calculation of Filing Fee Tables. 107*

* Filed herewith.

** To be filed by amendment or incorporated by reference in connection with the offering of the securities.

Item 10. Undertakings

(a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:

(i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

(ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii), and (a)(1)(iii) above do not apply if the information required to be included in a posteffective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the registrant pursuant to section 13 or section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is a part of the registration statement.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(4) To file a post-effective amendment to the registration statement to include any financial statements required by "Item 8.A. of Form 20-F" at the start of any delayed offering or throughout a continuous offering. Financial statements and information otherwise required by Section 10(a) (3) of the Securities Act need not be furnished, *provided* that the registrant includes in the prospectus, by means of a post-effective amendment, financial statements required pursuant to this paragraph (a)(4) and other information necessary to ensure that all other information in the prospectus is at least as current as the date of those financial statements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a post-effective amendment need not be filed to include financial statements and information required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act or Item 8.A. of Form 20-F if such financial statements and information are contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the SEC by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in this registration statement.

(5) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:

(A) Each prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and

(B) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof. *Provided*, *however*, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or

prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date.

(6) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities:

The undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:

(i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;

(ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;

(iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and

(iv) Any other communications that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.

(b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

(1) That for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b) (1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

(2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the city of Brisbane, State of Queensland, Australia on the 10th day of March, 2023.

Tritium DCFC Limited

By: /s/ Jane Hunter

Name: Jane Hunter Title: Chief Executive Officer

Power of Attorney

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below does hereby constitute and appoint each of Jane Hunter and Robert Topol, with full power of substitution and full power to act without the other, as his or her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent to act for him or her in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including post-effective amendments) to this registration statement, and to file this registration statement, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in order to effectuate the same as fully, to all intents and purposes, as they or he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed by the following person in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

	Name	Title	Date
BY:	/s/ Jane Hunter Jane Hunter	Chief Executive Officer and Executive Director (Principal Executive Officer)	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Robert Topol Robert Topol	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Dr. David Finn Dr. David Finn	Non-Executive Director	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Robert Tichio Robert Tichio	Non-Executive Director and Chair	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Trevor St. Baker AO Trevor St. Baker AO	Non-Executive Director	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Kenneth Braithwaite Kenneth Braithwaite	Non-Executive Director	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Edward Hightower Edward Hightower	Non-Executive Director	March 10, 2023
BY:	/s/ Adam Walker Adam Walker	Non-Executive Director	March 10, 2023

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, Tritium DCFC Limited has duly caused this registration statement to be signed by the following duly authorized representative in the United States on March 10, 2023.

By: /s/ Colleen A. De Vries

Name: Colleen A. De Vries

Title: Senior Vice President on behalf of Cogency Global Inc., Authorized Representative in the United States ONE ONE ONE Eagle Street 111 Eagle Street, Brisbane QLD 4000, Australia GPO Box 9925, Brisbane QLD 4001, Australia Tel +61 7 3228 9333 Fax +61 7 3228 9444 www.corrs.com.au



Alexandra Feros (07) 3228 9789

Email: alexandra.feros@corrs.com.au

Sydney Melbourne Brisbane Perth Port Moresby

Contact

10 March 2023

Tritium DCFC Limited 48 Miller Street Murarrie QLD 4172

Dear Sir/Madam

Registration Statement on Form F-3

We have been retained as Australian legal advisers to Tritium DCFC Limited ACN 650 026 314 (**Tritium DCFC**), a company which is incorporated in Australia, in connection with its filing of a registration statement on Form F-3, on or about 10 March 2023, to which this opinion letter is attached as an exhibit (such registration statement, as amended, including the documents incorporated by reference therein, the **Registration Statement**) under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (**Securities Act**), with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the **Exchange Commission**).

The Registration Statement relates to the registration of:

- (a) fully paid ordinary shares in the capital of Tritium DCFC, no par value (Ordinary Shares);
- (b) fully paid preference shares in the capital of Tritium DCFC, no par value (Preference Shares) which may convert into Ordinary Shares;
- (c) warrants to subscribe for Ordinary Shares (Warrants);
- (d) rights to subscribe for Ordinary Shares (Rights); and
- (e) units consisting of any combination of the other types of securities offered under the Registration Statement to subscribe for Ordinary Shares (Units),

that may be issued by Tritium DCFC from time to time up to an aggregate dollar amount of USD \$500,000,000.

Each of:

- (a) the Ordinary Shares that Tritium DCFC may, in Tritium DCFC's sole discretion, issue under the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement;
- (b) the Ordinary Shares which may become issuable on conversion of any Preference Shares issued by Tritium DCFC under the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement;

- (c) the Ordinary Shares which may become issuable on exercise, vesting or conversion of any Warrants issued by Tritium DCFC under the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement;
- (d) the Ordinary Shares which may become issuable on exercise, vesting or conversion of any Rights issued by Tritium DCFC under the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement; and
- (e) the Ordinary Shares which may become issuable on exercise, vesting or conversion of any Units issued by Tritium DCFC under the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement,

are together referred to in this letter as the Shares.

1 Material reviewed

In connection with the opinions in this letter, we have reviewed:

- (a) a copy of the Registration Statement;
- (b) a copy of the certificate of registration of Tritium DCFC;
- (c) a copy of the constitution of Tritium DCFC as at the date of this letter;
- (d) a copy of the minutes of the board of directors of Tritium DCFC held on 3 March 2023 authorising the filing of the Registration Statement (**Board Minutes**);
- (e) the results of a search conducted at 10.09am Brisbane time on 9 March 2023 of the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC) database for Tritium DCFC (ASIC Search);
- (f) a copy of an extract of Tritium DCFC's members register as at 28 February 2023 (Brisbane time) as maintained by Computershare Inc. and Computershare Trust Company, N.A. (Extract of Members Register); and
- (g) such other instruments, agreements, certificates, minutes, resolutions and other documents we deem necessary in order to give the opinions expressed below.

We have also considered such questions of law as we have considered relevant or necessary in order to give the opinions expressed below.

2 Opinions

Subject to the assumptions and qualifications set out in Schedule 1 and elsewhere in this letter, and subject further to the following:

- (a) the Registration Statement and any supplement to the Registration Statement, as finally amended, having become effective under the Securities Act and continuing to be so effective;
- (b) the Board Minutes remaining in full force and effect and not having been rescinded or amended; and
- (c) if and when Shares are issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement:

- (i) valid entries will be made in relation to those Shares in the books and registers of Tritium DCFC; and
- (ii) Tritium DCFC will update ASIC's records to reflect the issue of those Shares;
- (d) if and when Preference Shares are issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or a supplement to the Registration Statement:
 - (i) valid entries will be made in relation to those Preference Shares in the books and registers of Tritium DCFC; and
 - (ii) Tritium DCFC will update ASIC's records to reflect the issue of those Preference Shares;
- (e) if and when Warrants are issued, valid entries will be made in relation to those Warrants in the books and registers of Tritium DCFC;
- (f) if and when Rights are issued, valid entries will be made in relation to those Rights in the books and registers of Tritium DCFC; and
- (g) if and when Units are issued, valid entries will be made in relation to those Units in the books and registers of Tritium DCFC,

we are of the opinion that:

- (h) Tritium DCFC has been duly incorporated and is validly registered and existing under the laws of the Commonwealth of Australia;
- (i) if and when the issuance of Shares has been duly authorised by appropriate corporate action and those Shares have been duly issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or any supplement to the Registration Statement, those Shares will be validly issued and fully paid and will not be subject to any call for payment of further capital;
- (j) if and when the issuance of Preference Shares has been duly authorised by appropriate corporate action and those Preference Shares have been duly issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or any supplement to the Registration Statement, those Preference Shares will be validly issued and fully paid and will not be subject to any call for payment of further capital;
- (k) if and when the issuance of Warrants pursuant to an agreement governed by the laws of Australia (Australian Warrants) has been duly authorised by appropriate corporate action and those Australian Warrants have been duly issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or any supplement to the Registration Statement, those Australian Warrants will be validly issued;
- (1) if and when the issuance of Rights pursuant to an agreement governed by the laws of Australia (Australian Rights) has been duly authorised by appropriate corporate action and those Australian Rights have been duly issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or any supplement to the Registration Statement, those Australian Rights will be validly issued; and

(m) if and when the issuance of Units pursuant to an agreement governed by the laws of Australia (Australian Units) has been duly authorised by appropriate corporate action and those Australian Units have been duly issued in accordance with the Registration Statement or any supplement to the Registration Statement, those Australian Units will be validly issued.

3 General

The opinions in this letter:

- (a) relate exclusively to the documents and transactions described in it;
- (b) are strictly limited to the matters stated in the opinion, and no opinion or belief is implied or may be inferred beyond the matters expressly stated in the opinion;
- (c) are addressed to and given for the benefit of Tritium DCFC and may be relied upon by Tritium DCFC and by persons entitled to rely upon it pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Securities Act. This letter may not in any circumstance be:
 - (i) relied upon, by any other person; or
 - (ii) used in connection with any other transaction,

without our prior written consent; and

(d) are given solely to matters governed by, and should be interpreted in accordance with, the laws of the Commonwealth of Australia as in force and as interpreted at 9.00am Brisbane time on the date of this letter, and we have no obligation to inform you of any change in any relevant law occurring after that time.

We express no opinion as to any laws or any matter relating to any laws other than the laws of Australia.

We hereby consent to the filing of this letter as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the references therein to us. In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act, as amended.

Yours faithfully Corrs Chambers Westgarth

<u>/s/ Alexandra Feros</u> Alexandra Feros Partner

Schedule 1

Assumptions and Qualifications

1 Assumptions

We have assumed (without making any investigation) that:

- (a) with respect to all documents reviewed by us:
 - (i) all signatures, sealings or markings are genuine;
 - (ii) any individual, corporate entity or governmental authority signing, sealing or otherwise marking any of such documents had the requisite legal capacity at all relevant times to sign, seal or otherwise mark such documents;
 - (iii) all documents submitted to us as originals are authentic and complete;
 - (iv) all documents submitted to us as copies or as a reproduction (including facsimiles) conform to the authentic original documents; and
 - (v) the corporate records of Tritium DCFC are complete, true and accurate;
- (b) if we have reviewed a draft of a document rather than an executed copy, the document will be executed in the form of that draft;
- (c) Tritium DCFC has disclosed to us all the information it and any of its officers and employees are aware of and which might affect our findings;
- (d) any documents and information given to us by Tritium DCFC or any of its employees, officers, advisers, agents or representatives are accurate and complete;
- (e) all factual matters in all documents provided to us in connection with this opinion are true and correct;
- (f) each document reviewed by us has been validly executed by each entity expressed to be a party to it and the obligations of each party under each document reviewed by us are valid, blinding and (subject to the terms of each document) enforceable;
- (g) each party to a document reviewed by us, other than Tritium DCFC, is validly registered and existing under the laws of its place of incorporation;
- (h) each party to a document reviewed by us has the power to enter into and perform its obligations under that document and has taken all necessary corporate and other action to authorise the execution, delivery and performance of that document in accordance with its terms;
- (i) the filing of the Registration Statement with the Exchange Commission has been authorised by all necessary actions under all applicable laws other than Australian law;
- (j) the constitution of Tritium DCFC examined by us remains in full force and effect and no alteration has been made or will be made to the constitution prior to the date of allotment and issue of the Shares and the date of allotment and issue of the Preference Shares (in each case, an **Allotment Date**);

10 March 2023 Tritium DCFC Limited Registration Statement on Form F-3

- (k) except to the extent that the ASIC Search is inconsistent with the information disclosed by the Extract of Members Register, the information disclosed by the ASIC Search conducted by us was complete, accurate and up to date as at the date of the ASIC Search, that the position has not changed since the time at which the ASIC Search was undertaken and that the result of the ASIC Search will remain complete and accurate at each Allotment Date;
- (1) the information disclosed by the Extract of Members Register is complete, accurate and up to date as at 28 February 2023 (Brisbane time) and that the position has not changed since that time;
- (m) Tritium DCFC has complied with its reporting and filing obligations under all applicable laws;
- (n) each document reviewed by us in connection with this opinion:
 - (i) is accurate, complete and up-to-date;
 - (ii) has not been varied, amended or terminated; and
 - (iii) has not been superseded by some other document or action of which we are not aware;
- (o) no material information or documents have been withheld from us, whether deliberately or inadvertently; and
- (p) the resolutions of the directors of Tritium DCFC were duly passed as resolutions of the directors of Tritium DCFC (and, in the case of minutes of a meeting of the board of directors of Tritium DCFC, were accurately minuted), all constitutional, statutory and other formalities were duly observed (including that all provisions relating to the declaration of directors' interests or the power of interested directors to vote were properly complied with and, in the case of minutes of a meeting of the board of directors of Tritium DCFC, the meeting was properly convened, a quorum was present at all times and all directors who attended and voted at that meeting were entitled to do so), such resolutions were duly adopted, and such resolutions have not been revoked or varied and remain in full force and effect and will remain so at each Allotment Date.

2 Qualifications

Our opinions in this letter are subject to the following qualifications and limitations:

- (a) this opinion only relates to the laws in Australia in force at the date of this opinion and does not express or imply an opinion as to the laws of any other jurisdiction;
- (b) we are not able to comment on, and express no opinion on whether:
 - (i) the information given to us for the purposes of this opinion is adequate;
 - (ii) the documents given to us for the purposes of this opinion are complete;

- (iii) the documents given to us for the purposes of this opinion comprise all relevant documents;
- (iv) there is other information relevant to the matters referred to in this opinion;
- (v) all relevant documents and information have been correctly filed; or
- (vi) there are any other matters not brought to our attention which a reasonable person may consider material in relation to the matters referred to in this opinion;
- (c) we do not accept any responsibility for omissions or inaccuracies in this opinion resulting from documents or information not given to us;
- (d) we have relied on the Extract of Members Register and the ASIC Search and have not made any independent investigations or searches. We note that the records of ASIC available for public search may not be complete, accurate or up to date. To the extent of any inconsistency between the ASIC Search and the Extract of Members Register, we have assumed that the information in the Extract of Members Register prevails over the information in the ASIC Search; and
- (e) if a person for whose benefit our opinion is given is actually aware of or believes there to be a false or misleading statement or an omission of the information requested to be provided to us in connection with the work performed by us in rendering this opinion, that person may not rely on this opinion in relation to that statement or omission and should seek legal advice on the specific matter concerned.

330 North Wabash Avenue Suite 2800 Chicago, Illinois 60611 Tel: +1.312.876.7700 Fax: +1.312.993.9767 www.lw.com

FIRM / AFFILIATE OFFICES

Austin Beijing Boston Brussels Century City Chicago Dubai Düsseldorf Frankfurt Hamburg Hong Kong Houston London Los Angeles Madrid Milan Munich New York Orange County Paris Riyadh San Diego San Francisco Seoul Shanghai Silicon Valley Singapore Tel Aviv Tokyo Washington, D.C.

March 10, 2023

Tritium DCFC Limited 48 Miller Street Murarrie, QLD 4172 Australia

Re: Tritium DCFC Limited -- Registration Statement on Form F-3

To the addressee set forth above:

We have acted as special counsel to Tritium DCFC Limited, a public limited company organized under the laws of Australia (the "*Company*"), in connection with its filing on the date hereof with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "*Commission*") of a registration statement on Form F-3 (the "*Registration Statement*"), including a base prospectus (the "*Base Prospectus*"), which provides that it will be supplemented by one or more prospectus supplements (each such prospectus supplement, together with the Base Prospectus, a "*Prospectus*"), under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "*Act*"), relating to the registration for issue and sale by the Company of up to \$500,000,000 aggregate offering amount of (i) the Company's ordinary shares, no par value ("*Ordinary Shares*"), (ii) preference shares, (iii) warrants to subscribe for Ordinary Shares ("*Warrants*") which may be issued under one or more warrant agreements to be entered into between the Company and the warrant agent to be named therein, (iv) rights to subscribe for Ordinary Shares ("*Rights*") which may be issued under one or more or more unit agreements (the "*Units*"). The Warrants, Rights and Units, plus any additional Warrants, Rights and Units that may be registered pursuant to any subsequent registration statement that the Company may hereafter file with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Act in connection with the offering by the Company contemplated by the Registration Statement, are referred to herein collectively as the "*Securities*."

This opinion is being furnished in connection with the requirements of Item 601(b)(5) of Regulation S-K under the Act, and no opinion is expressed herein as to any matter pertaining to the contents of the Registration Statement or related applicable Prospectus, other than as expressly stated herein with respect to the issue of the Securities.

As such counsel, we have examined such matters of fact and questions of law as we have considered appropriate for purposes of this letter. With your consent, we have relied upon certificates and other assurances of officers of the Company and others as to factual matters without having independently verified such factual matters. We are opining herein as to the internal laws of the State of New York and we express no opinion with respect to the applicability thereto, or the effect thereon, of the laws of any

LATHAM®WATKINS

other jurisdiction, or as to any matters of municipal law or the laws of any local agencies within any state. Various matters concerning the laws of Australia are addressed in the opinion of Corrs Chambers Westgarth, which has been separately provided to you. We express no opinion with respect to those matters herein, and, to the extent such matters are necessary to the conclusions expressed herein, we have, with your consent, assumed such matters.

Subject to the foregoing and the other matters set forth herein, it is our opinion that, as of the date hereof:

- 1. When the applicable warrant agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and when the specific terms of a particular issuance of Warrants have been duly established in accordance with the terms of the applicable warrant agreement and authorized by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and such Warrants have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered against payment therefor in accordance with the terms of the applicable warrant agreement and in the manner contemplated by the applicable Prospectus and by such corporate action (assuming the securities issuable upon exercise of such Warrants have been duly authorized and reserved for issuance by all necessary corporate action), such Warrants will be the legally valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.
- 2. When the applicable rights agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and when the specific terms of a particular issuance of Rights have been duly authorized in accordance with the terms of the applicable rights agreement and authorized by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and such Rights have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered against payment therefor in accordance with the terms of the applicable rights agreement and in the manner contemplated by the applicable Prospectus and by such corporate action (assuming the securities issuable upon exercise of such Rights have been duly authorized and reserved for issuance by all necessary corporate action), such Rights will be the legally valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.
- 3. When the applicable unit agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and when the specific terms of a particular issuance of Units have been duly authorized in accordance with the terms of the applicable unit agreement and authorized by all necessary corporate action of the Company, and such Units have been duly executed, authenticated, issued and delivered against payment therefor in accordance with the terms of the applicable unit agreement and in the manner contemplated by the applicable Prospectus and by such corporate action (assuming the securities issuable upon exercise of such Units have been duly authorized and reserved for issuance by all necessary corporate action), such Units will be the legally valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms.

LATHAM®WATKINS^{LLP}

Our opinions are subject to: (i) the effect of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, preference, fraudulent transfer, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting the rights and remedies of creditors; (ii) the effect of general principles of equity, whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law (including the possible unavailability of specific performance or injunctive relief), concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing, and the discretion of the court before which a proceeding is brought; (iii) the invalidity under certain circumstances under law or court decisions of provisions providing for the indemnification of or contribution to a party with respect to a liability where such indemnification or contribution is contrary to public policy. We express no opinion as to (a) any provision for liquidated damages, default interest, late charges, monetary penalties, make-whole premiums or other economic remedies to the extent such provisions are deemed to constitute a penalty, (b) consents to, or restrictions upon, governing law, jurisdiction, venue, arbitration, remedies, or judicial relief, (c) waivers of rights or defenses, (d) any provision requiring the payment of attorneys' fees, where such payment is contrary to law or public policy, (e) any provision permitting, upon acceleration of any debt securities of the Company, collection of that portion of the stated principal amount thereof which might be determined to constitute unearned interest thereon, (f) the creation, validity, attachment, perfection, or priority of any lien or security interest, (g) advance waivers of claims, defenses, rights granted by law, or notice, opportunity for hearing, evidentiary requirements, statutes of limitation, trial by jury or at law, or other procedural rights, (h) waivers of broadly or vaguely stated rights, (i) provisions for exclusivity, election or cumulation of rights or remedies, (j) provisions authorizing or validating conclusive or discretionary determinations, (k) grants of setoff rights, (l) proxies, powers and trusts, (m) provisions prohibiting, restricting, or requiring consent to assignment or transfer of any right or property, (n) any provision to the extent it requires that a claim with respect to a security denominated in other than U.S. dollars (or a judgment in respect of such a claim) be converted into U.S. dollars at a rate of exchange at a particular date, to the extent applicable law otherwise provides, and (o) the severability, if invalid, of provisions to the foregoing effect.

With your consent, we have assumed (a) that each of the warrant agreements governing the Warrants, the right agreements governing the Rights and the unit agreements governing the Units governing such Securities (collectively, the "*Documents*") will be governed by the internal laws of the State of New York, (b) that each of the Documents has been or will be duly authorized, executed and delivered by the parties thereto, (c) that each of the Documents or will constitute legally valid and binding obligations of the parties thereto other than the Company, enforceable against each of them in accordance with their respective terms, and (d) that the status of each of the Documents as legally valid and binding obligations of the parties will not be affected by any (i) breaches of, or defaults under, agreements or instruments, (ii) violations of statutes, rules, regulations or court or governmental orders, or (iii) failures to obtain required consents, approvals or authorizations from, or to make required registrations, declarations or filings with, governmental authorities.

This opinion is for your benefit in connection with the Registration Statement and may be relied upon by you and by persons entitled to rely upon it pursuant to the applicable provisions of the Act. We consent to your filing this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to our firm contained in the Prospectus under the heading "Legal Matters." We further consent to the incorporation by reference of this letter and consent into any registration statement or post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Act with respect to the Securities. In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Sincerely,

/s/ Latham & Watkins

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Form F-3 of Tritium DCFC Limited of our report dated September 23, 2022 relating to the financial statements, which appears in Tritium DCFC's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended June 30, 2022. We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in such Registration Statement.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers Brisbane, Australia March 10, 2023

Calculation of Filing Fee Tables

Form F-3

(Form Type)

TRITIUM DCFC LIMITED

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Table 1: Newly Registered and Carry Forward Securities

	Security Type	Security Class Title	Fee Calculation Rule	Amount Registered N	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit ewly Reg	Maximum Aggregate Offering Price istered Securitie	Fee Rate S	Amount of Registration Fee	Carry Forward Form Type	Carry Forward File Number	Carry Forward Initial Effective Date	Filing Fee Previously Paid In Connection with Unsold Securities to be Carried Forward
		Ordinary										
Fees to Be		shares, no										
Paid	Equity	par value		(1)(2)	(3)	(3)		_				
	Preference											
	Equity	Shares		(1)(2)	(3)	(3)		_				
	Other	Warrants		(1)(2)	(3)	(3)	—	—				
	Other	Rights		(1)(2)	(3)	(3)		_				
	Other	Units		(1)(2)	(3)	(3)		_				
	Unallocated (Universal		457()			¢	0.00011020	\$55.100				
	Shelf)		457(o)			\$500,000,000	0.00011020	\$55,100				
	Total Offering Amounts Total Fees Previously Paid Total Fee Offsets Net Fee Due				\$500,000,000	0.00011020	\$55,100					
							\$55,100					

- (1) The securities registered hereunder include such indeterminate number of (a) Ordinary Shares, (b) Preference Shares (c) warrants to subscribe for Ordinary Shares, (d) rights to subscribe for Ordinary Shares, and (e) units consisting of some or all of these securities in any combination, as may be sold from time to time by the registrant. In addition, an unspecified number of additional shares of Ordinary Shares is being registered as may be issued from time to time upon conversion of any securities that are convertible into Ordinary Shares or pursuant to any anti-dilution adjustments to any such convertible securities.
- (2) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, this registration statement shall also cover any additional shares of the registrant's securities that become issuable by reason of any stock splits, stock dividend or similar transaction.
- (3) The proposed maximum per security and aggregate offering prices per class of securities will be determined from time to time by the registrant in connection with the issuance by the registrant of the securities registered hereunder and is not specified as to each class of security. Separate consideration may or may not be received for securities that are issuable on exercise, conversion or exchange of other securities, or that are issued in units.